


[bookmark: _Hlk71306648]Minutes of the Meeting of
Carlton-on-Trent Parish Council held on
Tuesday 7th January 2025 at 7.30pm 
in Carlton on Trent Village Hall

Present: 
Cllr L Hopkins (Chair), Cllr M Martin (Vice-Chair), Cllr M Eley, Cllr G Hendrickson, Cllr J Mear, Cllr G Paton and T Grimes (Clerk) 

1. To consider any apologies for absence
All councillors were present.

2. To receive any declarations of interest in items on the agenda
MM declared an interest in the clerk’s wages.

3. To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held Tuesday 3rd December 2024 
The minutes were accepted as a true record and duly signed by the chair.

4. 10-minute open forum to receive questions and comments from members of the public 
The clerk reported being informed of another fire at One Acre on 26th December around midday, both police and fire were informed as matters developed, the fire service attended but it is thought the police did not. GP offered to raise this at the next safer neighbourhoods meeting.
LH reported that VIA have dumped the old bollards in the hedge bottom and tarmac in the wood opposite, near the cross roads. The clerk offered to take photos and report the matter to Highways because she was reporting the blocked drain.

5. To note matters arising from previous minutes 
a. Hedgehog Highways
There has still been no response.
b. Kiosk Disconnection
The clerk reported that NPower confirmed the supply had been stopped on 10th October but couldn’t say whether we would receive a standing charge. It seems the council will be billed unless National Grid provide a certificate saying usage will be zero. However, National Grid say their certificates no longer state zero since the introduction of hourly averaging supplies. The clerk was asked to inform NPower that all had been done to establish whether there would be a charge and the council was being sent round in circles, making budgeting impossible. The council would not therefore be in a position to pay for the period of de-energisation.
c. Gov.uk Domain
The clerk reported no change regarding email addresses; Hugofox have been swamped with requests to switch to Gov.uk domains/emails and are working through them but apologise for the delay.

d. A1 Slip Road 
The clerk reported that National Highways had noted the concerns and passed them to a safety department for consideration. The safety department then called to say the junction had been inspected and although the slip road is short compared to newer roads, there haven’t been any reported accidents in the last five years so it isn’t considered a danger zone. It actually has more signage than usual – with 3 slow signs on approach, line markings and give way signs both sides of the junction itself. It is not therefore a priority and the available changes would be very limited and costly – friction surfacing may help with breaking but would only be considered if the accident frequency increased and the junction were being resurfaced. There was a comment that the local signage could be improved as there is a two-way traffic sign but it is obscured by hedging. The clerk asked for this comment in writing, in order to go back to Notts Highways.

6. To receive updates on any District and County Councillor matters
Neither were present to report.

7. To receive feedback from meetings/training attended
No meetings had taken place. 

8. To consider matters related to flooding 
MM reported that Notts County Council had issued alerts. 
LH reported having received an email about flood training and was hoping to attend soon.

9. To receive updates relating to Great North Road Solar Farm
a. Joint Parishes Action Group 
LH reported having missed the last meeting but had spoken to the chair. A map of all solar developments in the area has been provided by Notts CC but it didn’t seem to have many on it. JPAG are going ahead with engaging a consultant. The cost was questioned given not all are contributing and what would happen if there was a short fall. Having not attended the meeting LH was not sure what discussion had taken place. Councillors asked about the credentials of the consultant, LH offered to circulate details so that councillors could look him up online. There was concern about costs when approval seemed inevitable, however, it was acknowledgment that some support was required to fully understand the proposals and their implications.
b. Any other matters
The clerk had forwarded the latest email about the next consultation meetings which included venues at both Carlton and Sutton. GNR Solar had also supplied a poster which she had displayed on the noticeboard, although all households should have received a direct mailing.
The chair asked what MM had found out about Just Giving in case there is a short fall in funds for engaging the consultant. He confirmed that there wouldn’t be a fee for a community project group but that there may be transaction charges. There is also quite a lot of work involved in setting it up, providing information and then ensuring residents are aware of it. It was suggested the direct approach may be better given the demographic of the village and that it would cut some of the work. MM was asked to draft a newsletter to residents. 
It was suggested that the council should be writing to the PM, the energy minister, the farming minister, the local MP and DC/CC councillors explaining that the parish council don’t have the funds to investigate this but the majority of residents are concerned. All recipients should be asked what they are doing to support local residents. The main concern being flooding means the A1 could be closed so it was felt the council should be asking what position both Notts and National Highways will be taking. The clerk was asked to include the question in her email to Notts Highways and to send the same question to National Highways. GP offered to attend Robert Jenrick’s surgery to raise the question. 

10. To consider ways to spend the remaining CIL money
The clerk reported that Highways have no issues with temporary fixtures as long as visibility splays and safety are not compromised.  They advised the council to watch out for utilities and recommended registering with Digdat which shows the location of utilities. The clerk reported not having registered due to awaiting the new email addresses. Councillors considered various Tommy designs and costs.

RESOLVED: To purchase two solid 4ft silhouettes (one left and one right facing). 
(proposed LH, seconded GH, carried unanimously)

11. To consider re-assigning responsibility for the new resident leaflets
The clerk noted that these were with someone who was no longer a councillor so it wasn’t known whether they were being delivered and how many were left. It was felt that they didn’t have to be delivered by a councillor, provided they were being delivered. It was agreed that the present holder be approached to check that they were happy to continue and to find out stock levels. It was felt councillors should have some each to deliver and that other residents could also be asked to share the task. It was agreed that it would be better to receive multiple copies than none at all. It was also suggested that the contents may need reviewing to ensure that information was up to date.

12. To consider the next steps having instigated speed data collection
Highways had sent the headline results of the speed data collection which the clerk had circulated. These were discussed and it was suggested there was no harm in asking for a speed trap; there had been speeding and residents had raised the issue so this would be the next stage in responding to concerns.

RESOLVED: To approach the PCSO for a speed trap.
(proposed GH, seconded LH, carried unanimously)

13. To review council policies 
a. Health & Safety Policy
It was felt this was a little generic, mentioning council properties which Carlton doesn’t have. However, it was agreed that it covered the required aspects so in the absence of a more specific model this remained appropriate.
b. Risk Assessment
It was agreed this was still appropriate and did not require any change.

RESOLVED: To keep the current versions.
(proposed LH, seconded MM, carried unanimously)

14. To consider the following financial matters
a. To set the budget for 2025/26
The clerk had circulated the quarterly budget report showing spending to date against last years budget. This was noted, with attention to where spending had not followed the budget being in the areas of the solar farm, the clerk’s hours and therefore pay, the decision to get Gov.UK emails and the failure to include the website hosting in the budget, all of which had a significant impact on reserves. The report was approved as a true record of the council’s financial position. 
The clerk had also circulated an updated budget proposal for 25/26 showing expected spend in the region of £6032, along with the precept information allowing councillors to see the impact of increasing the budget on household council tax bills. Councillors questioned a number of figures in the budget and agreed that there was nowhere to make cuts.

RESOLVED: To set a spending budget of £6032.
(proposed LH, seconded MM carried by a majority vote of 6:1)

b. To request a precept for 2025/26
The clerk reminded councillors of the requirement to have approaching 12 month’s precept in reserves, ie £6000, She also advised that NALC recommend smaller councils have nearer 2 years precept in reserve being £12,000 and pointed out that the year-end prediction for general reserves was around £2000. She also briefly reminded councillors of the situations which may impact reserves and their likelihood. There was a great deal of discussion about fiscal responsibility and needing to hold reserves whilst also wanting to keep precept increases to a minimum. It was agreed that some reserves must be replaced but that replenishing all the reserves in one year was too much of a burden on council tax payers. It was therefore agreed to replace £2000 of reserves this year and the remainder in coming years. It was suggested that a message be sent to residents explaining the financial situation and the increase – MM offered to draft this.

RESOLVED: To request a precept of £8032.
(proposed LH, seconded MM, carried by majority 6:1)

c. To note the bank reconciliation
This was circulated before the meeting so it was checked by the chair and signed.
d. To approve the following payments 
i. Clerk’s wages – December 
The clerk had circulated the hours worked in December. (14 hrs 41 mins meaning 5 hours had been banked ready for the year end.)
ii. Village Hall – January hire – £10.00

RESOLVED: To make the above payments.
(proposed LH, seconded ME, carried unanimously, MM did not vote)

15. To raise any other business which may need to be included on the agenda of the next meeting
The clerk had circulated an open letter to all parishes from Elston Parish Council about the “20 is plenty” campaign. Councillors asked that it be added to the next agenda.

16. To note the date of the next meeting 
The next meeting will be 4th February 2025 at 7.30pm.

The meeting closed at 21.25.
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